Eightmile River Wild & Scenic Coordinating Committee
Meeting minutes, May 23, 2022, 5:00 - 7:00 PM, Burnham Brook Preserve

Committee and Staff Members Present:
Anthony Irving (ERWSCC Chairman)
Pat Young (ERWSCC Program Director)
Riley Doherty (ERWSCC Environmental Program Manager)
Liz Lacy (National Park Service)
Kim Bradley (Town of Salem)
Rich Chyinski (Salem Land Trust)
Bernie Gillis (Town of East Haddam)
Pete Govert (East Haddam Land Trust)
Anthony Griggs (Town of Salem) 
David Gumbart (The Nature Conservancy)
John Kiker (Town of Lyme)
Ed Natoli (Town of Salem)
Rob Smith (East Haddam Land Trust)
Regan Stacey (Lyme Land Conservation Trust)
Eric Thomas (DEEP)
Melvin Woody (Lyme Land Conservation Trust)

Call to Order:  Chairman Anthony Irving called the meeting to order at 5:06 PM. Irving introduced a new member of ERWSCC, John Kiker, representing the Town of Lyme.  Kiker is active with many local committees and was welcomed by the group. 

Minutes:  Minutes of the March 28, 2022 ERWSCC meeting were approved by consensus.  

Community Grant Requests:
Pat Young asked the group if any new community grant requests are expected.  Ed Natoli stated a Master Gardener rain garden project is planned in Salem to benefit native plants.  Young added that a local non-profit could partner with this project if funds were requested.  Pete Govert stated the East Haddam Land Trust is waiting to hear about DEEP open space grants before requesting funds from ERWSCC.  David Gumbart reported on Nature Conservancy efforts to acquire original botanical artwork for the Burnham Brook office space; information and images will be shared with the group, with a request to support purchase of one painting for $1500.  Young will share further information about the artwork with the Board.

National Park Service (NPS) Update:  
Liz Lacy stated she is working with Young to develop a final budget with $210,000 expected to be available for the Eightmile Wild & Scenic River.  Lacy reported the NPS is providing a lunchtime series of informational presentations, focusing on river stewardship (including recreational uses).  On June 22, from 12:00 – 1:30, the presentation will focus on multi-use river locations.

Executive Committee/Budget:  
Young shared an expense spreadsheet showing year-to-date expenses.  A payment to Young and Riley Doherty was delayed but that is now being taken care of.  ERWSCC will sponsor two summer interns from Three Rivers Community College in conjunction with Salmon River Watershed.  Three Rivers has a grant from the Eastern Connecticut Community Foundation to benefit under-represented students; $1500 from ERWSCC supports this program, and hiring, insurance and oversight is provided by Three Rivers.  Providing conservation job opportunities will help develop the next generation of conservation-minded individuals.

Subcommittee Discussion/Updates:  
-  Outreach & Education:  Doherty reported she and Young met with the East Haddam Historical Society, which has space at its location for a new display.  It was suggested a 3-D model of the Eightmile River watershed would be interesting and educational.  A posterboard display with information would accompany the model.  Natoli and Kim Bradley led a vernal pool program in Salem, which was successful.  Young and Doherty led a recent school program; it was challenging, as no teachers were available to be present with the students during the presentation.  Confirming adult leadership who are familiar with the students would be beneficial.  ERWSCC sponsored a forest bathing walk at Burnham Brook, led by Regan Stacy.  It “went great” and was enjoyed by all participants.  

Doherty will be present with a display at Agriculture Day for Town of Haddam and also assisted with CT High School Envirothon.  Dennis Quinn will lead two upcoming amphibian and reptile programs (AM and PM) at Hartman Park, with 20 people per session.  ERWSCC summer family programs are planned for Devil’s Hopyard State Park.  One will be an opossum program, on July 23.  Doherty will contact the Mohegan tribe to plan a possible program (with birds of prey or wildlife as alternates).

Anthony Griggs asked if a public outreach flyer has been prepared (it has not).  It was agreed a public calendar would be helpful, and that it could be hosted on the updated ERWSCC web site.  Tiffany Farms has a farmers’ market in the summer and hosts local non-profit groups during these events.  Doherty is working with Tiffany Farms to have the Eightmile present on one or more occasions this summer.

-  Protection & Management:  the Chapman Falls archeological dig (at Devil’s Hopyard State Park) is waiting on a start date.  Doherty conducted a site walk with Alison Guinness.  A resurvey of aquatic invasive species to be conducted by the Connecticut Agricultural Experiment Station at Hamburg Cove does not require ERWSCC funding support.  This will update a survey done in 2019.  

Trail signs for the Goodwin Trail have been ordered; different material may be worth considering for a future sign order.  Several short bog bridges are needed, and material costs have risen.  Young stated the annual budget can cover the increased costs.  Bradley stated proposed bridges will require Salem Inland Wetlands approval; the I/W Commission can also help with installation.  

The Town of East Haddam Land Use Office contacted Young regarding a review of the Town Plan of Conservation & Development.  Bernie Gillis stated this is an annual review, and not the intensive review/update that occurs every 10 years.  Young will contact Land Use Administrator Jim Ventres, to see if ERWSCC input is needed.

-  Science & Monitoring:  a question was asked about DEEP data collection for the Moulson Pond fishway.  With former primary contact Steve Gephard now retired from DEEP, ERWSCC does get some data from DEEP, but not as detailed as previously.  It was suggested that data and/or video of the fishway may be worth sharing on social media.  Irving did meet with up with the contracted individual that does the video feed review recently.  Very low numbers at Moulson Pond are likely attributed to the removal of restrictions on commercial fishing at the mouth of the Connecticut River.  While not the target species for commercial fisheries (seeking Atlantic herring), blueback herring and alewife are by-catch of that process.  Eric Thomas reported that the DEEP is looking into low numbers of fish being reported; one of the biggest fish runs in the state is on Bride Brook (East Lyme), and overall fish numbers are down 75% at that location.  If restrictions are not reinstated, it will have serious consequences on ecosystem/river health.  Thomas will inquire as to how and where partner input can best be focused.

Loggers to collect stream data will be installed in local waterways by or before June 1.  Interns will check them regularly and collect data.  The ERWSCC Board can help with field work, especially following storm events.  Doherty stated she uses the Field Maps app from ESRI; use of a GPS receiver can improve location data on phones or tablets.  Conductivity loggers need some repair, though the manufacturer has not been very responsive.  Quality control checks done by DEEP staff familiar with the units showed most conductivity loggers failed and staff will be following up with that.

-   Project Review:  Irving reported there will be an update on the Falls Brook bridge replacement project at the next ERWSCC meeting.  Some neighbors have requested the bridge simply be removed, rather than replaced.  Save the Sound will conduct a site review.  The NPS conducted a site review of the Macintosh Road bridge replacement project site.  Both project sites are located in Lyme. 

Partner Updates:
-  Salem Land Trust:  Rich Chyinski reported the land trust has a new possible land protection project it is working on, along Big Brook, adjacent to existing land trust land.  Asking price for the 120-acre parcel is $699,000.  Griggs reported on another possible land trust project, with 70 acres available for between $350,000 - $400,000.  Chyinski reported a bear sighting in Salem.  Griggs reported beavers are active at the land trust’s Woodland Warbler preserve.  A proposed Eagle Scout project is under discussion, where trail markers at the Walden preserve would help identify specific locations for anyone needing emergency care/attention from local first responders.   
-  Town of East Haddam:  Gillis reported on a new 3-lot subdivision proposed for land at the corner of West Road and Sarah Baker Road, adjacent to the Burnham Brook preserve.  Gumbart asked if a survey map is available, as the Conservancy may wish to post the common boundary prior to land clearing.  Gillis will provide a map.
-  East Haddam Land Trust:  Govert stated the land trust is awaiting an announcement about DEEP open space matching grants for its Saunders property acquisition.  The land trust hopes to initiate another project (120 acres) across the street from the Saunders property.  The land trust expects to move into the Burnham Brook office space on June 1, sharing the office with the Conservancy and ERWSCC.  Irving asked Young is ERWSCC is fully moved into the office; while more will be done, Young and Doherty are operational and using the office regularly.
-  Town of Lyme:  Irving reported on cutting of riparian corridor vegetation that occurred on the Eightmile River main stem.  The activity is under review by the Lyme Zoning Board of Appeals, and the ZBA decision is much-anticipated.
-  Lyme Land Conservation Trust:  Irving reported a new easement will protect 30 acres in town.
-  DEEP:  Thomas reported that the Lake Hayward bioretention project is out to bid.  A private contractor will conduct aquatic invasive species control in Lake Hayward; sensitive species will be incorporated into this management effort.  The statewide Water Quality Assessment being prepared by DEEP is nearly done; internal DEEP review is complete and public review and comment is pending.  Data regarding the Eightmile River shows the river to be in good health.  There is a fair amount of staff turnover at DEEP, and Thomas indicated he would be willing to help connect ERWSCC Board members to new DEEP staff, as needed.
-  NPS:  Lacy stated that the Housatonic River and York River are awaiting federal approvals as Wild & Scenic Rivers. 

Bradley reported that the state Trails Program (and Trails Finder) has 200 trails in its database.  The Great Park Pursuit took place this past Saturday.  The Connecticut Trail Learning Community is a new effort underway.  A site walk is planned with sustainable trail design as its theme.

Old/New Business:
Gillis inquired about a new YSI logger, mentioned in the minutes of the March 2022 ERWSCC meeting.  Young stated there is money in the upcoming fiscal year budget to acquire this piece of equipment.  Govert reported the Directors of the East Haddam Land Trust are learning about forest management; they are working with DEEP forester Andrea Urbano and Audubon Connecticut.  Regarding forest management, Gumbart stated that the Conservancy will share the natural resources inventory and forest management plan for Burnham Brook that is currently being prepared (final report due spring 2023).

Adjournment:  There being no further new or old business, Irving adjourned the meeting at 7:11 PM.

Respectfully submitted, David Gumbart, ERWSCC Secretary 
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